
































 

 

MICHIGAN BUREAU  OF ELECTIONS 
R ICHARD H.  AUSTIN BUILDING ●  1ST FLOOR  ●  430  W. ALLEGAN ●  LANSING,  MICHIGAN 48918 

M i chigan .gov /E lec t i ons  ●  ( 517)  335-3234 

March 15, 2023 

Scott Beltman 

3110 130th Ave  

Hopkins, MI 49328       

 

Re: Watts v. Beltman 

Campaign Finance Complaint No. 23-023 

 

Dear Mr. Beltman:  

 

The Department of State (Department) has received a formal complaint filed against you by 

Jason Watts alleging that you violated the Michigan Campaign Finance Act (MCFA or Act). 

Specifically, the complaint alleges that you failed to file late contribution reports for 

contributions received during the late contribution period, that contributions from Dan Caywood 

were in excess of the amount allowed, and that you failed to report expenditures for a mailer 

until nearly a month after it was sent out. A copy of the complaint is included with this notice. 

 

Under the MCFA, a candidate committee must file a late contribution report for contributions 

from the same contributor with a cumulative total of $500 or more received after the closing date 

of the last campaign statement required to be filed before an election. MCL 169.232(7).  

 

In Michigan, contributions to a candidate committee are governed by statute. MCL 169.252. 

Specifically, in local elections for districts containing fewer than 85,000 people, no person could 

donate more than $1,050 during the 2022 election cycle.1 

 

It appears that the $400 contribution from Dan Caywood on July 20, the $400 contribution from 

Brad Beltman on July 20, and the $200 contribution from Kelly Caywood on July 29 all fall 

within the late contribution period. The complainant submitted an email from Allegan County 

stating that you had not submitted late contribution reports as of September 1, 2022.  

 

The Department dismisses the third allegation—that a mailer was not reported until nearly a 

month after it was sent out. This timeline is in keeping with the typical timeline for a product to 

be sent, an invoice to be created and delivered, and an invoice to be paid.  

 

The purpose of this letter is to inform you of the Department’s examination of these matters and 
your right to respond to the allegations before the Department proceeds further. It is important to 

 
1 The contribution limit was raised to $1,225 on January 1, 2023 in accordance with MCL 169.246.  
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understand that the Department is neither making this complaint nor accepting the allegations as 
true. The investigation and resolution of this complaint is governed by section 15 of the Act and 
the corresponding administrative rules, R 169.51 et seq. An explanation of the process is 
included in the enclosed guidebook. 
 
If you wish to file a written response to this complaint, you are required to do so within 15 
business days of the date of this letter. Your response may include any written statement or 
additional documentary evidence you wish to submit. Materials may be emailed to 
BOERegulatory@michigan.gov or mailed to the Department of State, Bureau of Elections, 
Richard H. Austin Building, 1st Floor, 430 West Allegan Street, Lansing, Michigan 48918. If you 
fail to submit a response, the Department will render a decision based on the evidence furnished 
by the complainant. 
 
A copy of your answer will be provided to Mr. Watts, who will have an opportunity to submit a 
rebuttal statement to the Department. After reviewing the statements and materials provided by 
the parties, the Department will determine whether “there may be reason to believe that a 
violation of [the MCFA] has occurred [.]” MCL 169.215(10). Note that the Department’s 
enforcement powers include the possibility of entering a conciliation agreement, conducting an 
administrative hearing, or referring this matter to the Attorney General for enforcement. 
 
If you have any questions concerning this matter, you may contact the Regulatory Section of the 
Bureau of Elections at BOERegulatory@Michigan.gov. 
  

Sincerely, 
 

Regulatory Section 
                                                                                                Bureau of Elections 
                                                                                                Michigan Department of State 
Enclosure 
c: Jason Watts 

mailto:BOERegulatory@Michigan.gov


From: Sharkbyte Strategies, LLC
To: MDOS-BOERegulatory
Cc: Bob Genetski; jtien@allegancounty.org; Scott Beltman
Subject: Watts v Beltman Campaign Finance Complaint No. 23-023
Date: Thursday, March 30, 2023 2:33:18 PM
Attachments: Watts v Beltman Ltr 3-29-23.pdf

Beltman 4.26.22 to 7.17.22.pdf
Beltman 7.18.22 to 8.22.22.pdf
Beltman LCRs.pdf

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

Dear Sir or Madam:
 
This is an addendum to my complaint (No. 23-023) made on 9/1/22.  Through a mutual

acquaintance, I assisted the committee in correcting their campaign finance reports
[1]

.  The
committee’s troubles are a result of unfamiliarity with Michigan Campaign Finance and lack
of training provided by the Allegan County Clerk (ACC). I believe these amended reports
clear most of the outstanding issues in the complaint.
 
Looking at the late contribution reports the committee filed on 10/28/22, it is only claiming

late contributions from Dan Caywood (7/20/22) and Brad Beltman (7/22/22)
[2]

. They de-

reported the contribution from Kelly Caywood.
[3]

 That contribution was actually received by

the committee on 7/16/22 and reflected in the committee’s amended Pre-Primary Report.
[4]

 
I did review the expense related to my third allegation, and find that everything is in order.
The mailing house sent the second mailing on credit and it was paid a little over a month past
the Primary.
 
On the matter of Mr. Dan Caywood exceeding the contribution limit for the cycle, I believe
the committee has corrected the issue.  Based upon the committee’s amended reports, Mr.
Caywood did not exceed the contribution limit for the cycle.  The committee de-reported a
contribution by Mr. Caywood in their amended Post-Primary Report.
 
In review, it appears that the only areas where the committee is out of compliance are the two
Late Contributions where the committee did not file timely reports.  I note that the Allegan
County Clerk has yet to issue any fines as it relates to these Late Contribution Reports.
                                                  
I have attached the relevant documents for review. If you have any questions or concerns with
the information provided, please do not hesitate to contact me at the numbers above.
 
 
Sincerely,
 
/s/
 
Jason A. Watts

mailto:jason@sharkbytestrategies.com
mailto:MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov
mailto:/o=ExchangeLabs/ou=Exchange Administrative Group (FYDIBOHF23SPDLT)/cn=Recipients/cn=userc71f0b92
mailto:jtien@allegancounty.org
mailto:scottbeltman2@gmail.com



 


                                                           
1 Respondent has authorized this letter on their behalf. 
2 Late Contribution Reports filed with the Allegan County Clerk on 10/28/22. 
3 Amended Post-Primary Report received by the ACC 12/2/22. 
4 Amended Pre-Primary Report received by the ACC 12/2/22. 


















































































[1]
 Respondent has authorized this letter on their behalf.

[2]
 Late Contribution Reports filed with the Allegan County Clerk on 10/28/22.

[3]
 Amended Post-Primary Report received by the ACC 12/2/22.

[4]
 Amended Pre-Primary Report received by the ACC 12/2/22.

-- 

Jason A. Watts
Sharkbyte Strategies, LLC
Post Office Box 216
Allegan, MI 49020-0216
jason@sharkbytestrategies.com 
@jawwatts

mailto:jason@sharkbytestrategies.com


 

                                                           
1 Respondent has authorized this letter on their behalf. 
2 Late Contribution Reports filed with the Allegan County Clerk on 10/28/22. 
3 Amended Post-Primary Report received by the ACC 12/2/22. 
4 Amended Pre-Primary Report received by the ACC 12/2/22. 







































From: Scott Beltman
To: MDOS-BOERegulatory
Subject: Campaign Finance Complaint No. 23-023
Date: Tuesday, April 4, 2023 11:57:43 AM
Attachments: Beltman 10.24.22 to 11.28.22 (1).pdf

Beltman 8.23.22 to 10.23.22 (1).pdf
Beltman 7.18.22 to 8.22.22 (1).pdf
Beltman 4.26.22 to 7.17.22 (1).pdf

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to
abuse@michigan.gov

To whom it may concern,

I am writing this to respond to complaint number 23-023.

This was the first time I have ever ran for public office and also the first time my treasurer has
been involved in a campaign.  We did not knowingly or intentionally try to violate any
campaign finance laws or rules. When I was notified of the complaint that Mr. Watts had filed,
I reached out to him for assistance to file amended filings to correct any issues there may have
been.  With Mr. Watts's help the amended filings have been filed with the Allegan County
Clerk's office and to my knowledge everything is in compliance.  Please see attached amended
filings.   

Mr. Watts has also sent your office an email stating his involvement helping file the amended
documents.  

In closing I ask for dismissal of this complaint.  I appreciate your consideration in this matter.

Thank you
Scott Beltman
(616) 292-1414

mailto:scottbeltman2@gmail.com
mailto:MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov
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McInerney, Jenny (MDOS)

From: McInerney, Jenny (MDOS)
Sent: Friday, April 7, 2023 11:28 AM
To: jason@sharkbytestrategies.com
Subject: Watts v. Beltman campaign finance complaint
Attachments: Campaign Finance Complaint No. 23-023

Dear Mr. Watts,  
The Department is in receipt of you March 30, 2023 email stating that you believe Mr. Beltman has remedied the 
apparent MCFA violations indicated in your complaint against him. The Department also received the attached response 
from Mr. Beltman. You may submit an additional rebuttal statement to his response or you may allow your earlier email 
to serve as a rebuttal statement. Please let us know at your earliest convenience.  

Thank you, 

Jenny McInerney 
Regulatory Attorney 
Regulatory Section 
Michigan Bureau of Elections 
Main: 517-335-3234 
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MDOS-BOERegulatory

From: Scott Beltman <scottbeltman2@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, April 11, 2023 4:10 PM
To: MDOS-BOERegulatory
Subject: Re: Watts v. Beltman campaign finance complaint

CAUTION: This is an External email. Please send suspicious emails to abuse@michigan.gov 

Hello Ms. McInerney, 

I need to confirm with my treasurer in regards to the $400 contribution from Mr. Caywood.  I expect her to be back in 
town late tomorrow.  I will get a definite answer for you by Friday, but I believe that Mrs. Caywood was actually the 
contributor and it was originally miss reported as coming from Mr. Caywood.   

I will send a follow up email by the end of the week. 

Thank you  
Scott Beltman 
(616) 292-1414

On Fri, Apr 7, 2023 at 11:20 AM MDOS-BOERegulatory <MDOS-BOERegulatory@michigan.gov> wrote: 

Dear Mr. Beltman, 

The Department is in receipt of your April 4, 2023 response to the Watts v. Beltman campaign finance complaint. Your 
post-election report indicates that you de-reported the $400 contribution from July 18, 2023 from Dan Caywood, as 
that contribution exceeded the maximum cumulative amount allowed from an individual. Did you also return that 
contribution to Mr. Caywood?  

Thank you, 

Jenny McInerney 

Regulatory Attorney 

Regulatory Section 
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Michigan Bureau of Elections 

Main: 517-335-3234  



MICHIGAN BUREAU  OF ELECTIONS 
R ICHARD H.  AUSTIN BUILDING ●  1ST FLOOR  ●  430  W. ALLEGAN ●  LANSING,  MICHIGAN 48918 

M i chigan .gov /E lec t i ons  ●  ( 517)  335-3234 

May 16, 2023 

Scott Beltman 

3110 130th Ave 

Hopkins, MI 49328 

Re: Watts v. Beltman 

Campaign Finance Complaint No. 23-023 

Dear Mr. Beltman: 

The Department of State (Department) has finished investigating the campaign finance 

complaint filed against you by Jason Watts alleging that you violated the Michigan Campaign 

Finance Act (MCFA or Act). This letter concerns the disposition of that complaint. 

The complaint alleged that you failed to file late contribution reports for contributions received 

during the late contribution period and that contributions from Dan Caywood were in excess of 

the amount allowed. The Department determined that it appeared that the $400 contribution from 

Dan Caywood on July 20, the $400 contribution from Brad Beltman on July 20, and the $200 

contribution from Kelly Caywood on July 29 all fell within the late contribution period. The 

complainant submitted an email from Allegan County stating that you had not submitted late 

contribution reports as of September 1, 2022.  

You responded to the complaint in an email dated April 4, 2023. In your response, you claimed 

that this was the first time you ran for public office and the first time your treasurer was involved 

in a campaign, and that neither of you intentionally violated the MCFA. You stated that you 

reached out to Mr. Watts for assistance once you learned of the complaint and that you remedied 

the filings with his assistance. Finally, you attached the corrected filings in your submission to 

the Department. 

Mr. Watts also sent a follow-up email to the Department on March 30, 2023. The Department 

asked in an April 7, 2023 email whether he intended the email to serve as his rebuttal statement. 

He responded that same day but did not answer that question. In the absence of an answer, the 

Department will treat the two emails as his rebuttal.  

In his March 30, 2023 email, Mr. Watts included the corrected filings submitted by you to the 

Allegan County Clerk. He noted that the corrected submissions include late contribution reports 

for the contributions from Dan Caywood and Brad Beltman, and that the contribution from Kelly 

Caywood was corrected to the actual contribution date of July 16, 2022 and reflected in the 
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committee’s amended pre-primary report. Further, he indicated that the contribution from Mr. 

Caywood that would have been in excess of the allowed amount was de-reported.  

In his April 7, 2023 email he reiterated that the matter of your two outstanding late contributions 

had yet to be resolved, and asked that the complaint not be dismissed until any fines for late 

reporting had been assessed.  

The Department emailed you on April 7, 2023 to confirm that, in addition to removing the 

contribution from Mr. Caywood, you returned that amount to him. In an April 17, 2023 email, 

you responded that the contribution had been removed from the initial report because it was 

mistakenly reported twice.  

Under the MCFA, a candidate committee must file a late contribution report for contributions 

from the same contributor with a cumulative total of $500 or more received after the closing date 

of the last campaign statement required to be filed before an election. MCL 169.232(7).  

In Michigan, contributions to a candidate committee are governed by statute. MCL 169.252. 

Specifically, in local elections for districts containing fewer than 85,000 people, no person could 

donate more than $1,050 during the 2022 election cycle.1 

The Department has reviewed the evidence submitted in this matter and finds that sufficient 
evidence has been presented to support a finding of a potential violation of the MCFA because 
you initially failed to report the late contributions you received. After reaching this conclusion, 
the Act requires the Department to “endeavor to correct the violation or prevent a further 
violation by using informal methods” if it finds that “there may be reason to believe that a 
violation … has occurred [.]” MCL 169.215(10). The objective of an informal resolution is 

“to correct the violation or prevent a further violation.” Id. 

Because you corrected your reports and removed the contribution that was mistakenly included 
twice, the Department has determined that a formal warning is the appropriate resolution to the 
complaint and will consider this matter concluded.  

The Department notes that your committee may be assessed a late-filing fee by the Allegan 
County Clerk for any statement that was not timely filed.  MCL 169.233(7).  Late-filing fees are 
assessed and collected by the filing official with whom the statements are filed.  MCL 
169.217(1).  Any questions regarding these late-filing fees should be directed to the Allegan 
County Clerk.   

If you have any questions concerning this matter, you may contact the Regulatory Section of the 

Department of Elections at BOERegulatory@Michigan.gov. 

Sincerely, 

1 The contribution limit was raised to $1,225 on January 1, 2023 in accordance with MCL 169.246. 

mailto:BOERegulatory@michigan.gov
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Jenny McInerney, Regulatory Attorney 
Regulatory Section 
Bureau of Elections 
Michigan Department of State 
 

c: Jason Watts 
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